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DRISCOLL HALL
February 17, 2019

Dear Colleagues in the International Family Nursing Awards Committee,

     I am delighted to nominate Kim Mooney-Doyle, PhD, RN for the IFNA Rising Star in Family Nursing Award.  As a new scholar, Dr. Mooney-Doyle has demonstrated exceptional early career efforts to advance family nursing through her many contributions.   
     Dr. Mooney-Doyle is a dedicated family nurse, scholar, and researcher who focuses on the family experience in pediatric palliative care.  Her dissertation, completed at the University of Pennsylvania School of Nursing, was entitled “The Ordinary in the Context of the Extraordinary: Parenting in Childhood Life-Threatening Illness.” The study was funded by a very competitive award—a National Research Service Award from the National Institute of Nursing Research at the United States National Institutes of Health. This study was published in the interprofessional journal, Palliative and Supportive Care, thus enabling international dissemination of the work among professionals delivering palliative care to families of children at end of life.  
     Dr. Mooney-Doyle understands the much needed focus on the entire family system when seeking new knowledge to guide interventions supporting the family.  Through her program of research, she has sought to promote family health by making the invisible, yet extraordinary work of families visible.  By illuminating the ordinary work parents do on behalf of all of their children while one of these children is seriously ill, in an extraordinary context, she has advanced pediatric clinicians’ understanding of the impact of illness on families.  By providing thick descriptions of parenting in serious pediatric illness through her qualitative research, Dr. Mooney-Doyle has brought attention to the mental gymnastics parents participate in to ensure all of their children’s needs get met. They attempt to parent across two fronts—simultaneously sitting vigil with a ventilated and sedated critically ill child, while talking with the principal of another child’s school because they recognize they are needed in some form, across both these fronts.  Dr. Mooney-Doyle’s research described how parents simultaneously engage in “trying to be good parents” to all of their children when a child is ill.  This process of parenting is demanding work, especially when facing illness-related demands or critical decision-making junctures.  Parents reported the distress they experienced because what they wanted to do for all of their children often did not match what they were actually able to do.  Dr. Mooney-Doyle writes that this discrepancy may perpetuate parental psychological distress, yet may be amenable to coaching or reframing from healthcare providers.  However, parents reported how these key facets of their lives were not addressed in clinical settings.  Parents expected the team caring for the ill child to provide emotional support that allows them to then support siblings, yet this support was typically not offered.  Dr. Mooney-Doyle’s research documents and reinforces the need for family nurses to initiate family health interventions before the child's death to contribute to better individual parent, well sibling, and family outcomes.

     In her current research, Dr. Mooney-Doyle explores the concept of “family belonging” as perceived by siblings of children with cancer and their parents.  This work will significantly contribute to family science in increasing our understanding around siblings’ feelings of inclusion and exclusion during serious illness.  The concept of family belonging has not been explored in pediatric serious illnesses, and therefore the work is groundbreaking and timely, particularly given the increasing numbers of children living with chronic, potentially life-threatening illnesses.  
     Taken as a whole, Dr. Mooney-Doyle’s work has enormous potential to impact the ways in which nurses and other health professionals practice with families of seriously ill children.  For example, the findings should prompt clinicians at the bedside and clinic to ask about the impact on family life and relationships, as well as beyond the illness to other stressors that families face.  

     In collaboration with Dr. Lisa Lindley, Dr. Mooney-Doyle has also conducted a secondary analysis of a large database to examine family-level variables for children with medical complexity.  Findings illustrated the increased caregiving demands and coordination faced most acutely by less-resourced families and non-English speaking families.  This increased caregiving burden may adversely affect their employment opportunities and job security, leading Dr. Mooney-Doyle to assert that current systems and supports in place in the United States may not reach the families who need them the most.  She and her colleague are also studying the role of family financial well-being in families caring for children with medical complexity.  In addition, in her recent paper in Nursing Ethics, Dr. Mooney-Doyle defends the concurrent care provision of the US Affordable Care Act as socially just for families of seriously ill children and examines the Act from a public health ethics perspective.  Another paper in progress is calling attention to family moral distress in families of seriously ill children, an area that is not considered by front-line clinicians.  This body of research has clear and compelling implications for policies that support families, for example, policies for how siblings are folded into family centered care and that offer protections for parent employment or benefits when a child is seriously ill. 
     Noteworthy too is Dr. Mooney-Doyle’s work to develop and refine innovative methods for family research.  Her presentation on strategies for recruiting and retaining families in pediatric palliative care research was recognized by an award from the US Council for the Advancement of Nursing Science.  She is currently engaged in two studies using photovoice and a community-based participatory approach with dyads, work that represents innovative methodology to advance family science. 
     Within a short time, Dr. Mooney-Doyle has also contributed to family nursing on a global level through her IFNA activities.  Since becoming a member in 2012, she has presented at the past three conferences.  In 2015, she became a member of the Measurement Subcommittee of the Research Committee that surveyed members and is developing measurement resources for members.  Since 2017, as Co-chair of the Research Committee, she has played an integral role in the conference planning committee, abstract review process, program development, coordination of subcommittees, and other leadership activities.  Furthermore, Dr. Mooney-Doyle has led an international collaboration with Drs. Deatrick, Bousso, and dos Santos and is currently a member of two additional collaborations with IFNA members—one led by Dr.dos Santos and another with IFNA colleagues and students in Canada, Brazil, and Oman.
     Dr. Mooney-Doyle is an extremely promising scholar who will advance our understanding of the experience of families in pediatric palliative care science and how to best support them.  She exhibits a track record of funding and publications in her pre- and post-doctoral training, and her current position.  In her two years as Assistant Professor, she has received funding from the Oncology Nursing Society and the Maryland Higher Education Authority.  Over the last 3 years, she has published six articles in well-respected journals and has others under review. 
     Dr. Mooney-Doyle brings to her work a wealth of clinical experience, passion, intellectual curiosity, and determination that I am certain make her amongst the most promising of clinical family researchers.  She is a very principled, thoughtful person and researcher who is serious and deeply committed to families.  In her family nursing practice and research, she exemplifies excellence.  Given what she has already achieved within a short time, I have no doubt that she will be an extraordinary leader in family nursing.  She is truly a Rising Star!
Sincerely,
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Helene Moriarty, PhD, RN, FAAN

Professor, Diane & Robert Moritz Endowed Chair in Nursing Research

Villanova University M. Louise Fitzpatrick College of Nursing
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